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MOLLINGTON PARISH COUN‘C\L




MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 19TH SEPTEMBER 2023 SHAPE  \* MERGEFORMAT 



PRESENT: Councillors Dave Wells (Chair); Roger Jones; Mike Jones; Jack Jones and Mike Riley; Ward Councillor Simon Eardley and Pat Wells (Minute taker).
23/078
APOLOGIES


Councillor Kate Brassington and Mrs Pauline English, Parish Clerk.

23/079 
CO-OPTION TO FILL VACANCY


Following the election on 4thMay there is one vacancy on the Parish Council.  The vacancy has been advertised on the Parish Council’s website and Notice Boards but there have been no applications to date. It was AGREED that Councillors Wells and Mike Jones and Ward Councillor Eardley would pursue their leads to find out if they would be interested in standing. 
23/080
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
Councillors Jack Jones declared an interest in respect of Item 12 HyNet and Councillor Mike Riley declared an interest in Item 13 School Field. 
23/081
OPEN FORUM

No members of the public attended.
23/082  
MINUTES  

The Minutes of the meeting held on 18th July 2023 were confirmed as a correct record. Proposed: Councillor Mike Jones and Seconded: Councillor Roger Jones.
23/083
FINANCE
(1) Receipts:  NONE. It was NOTED that the VAT claim for 2022-23 of approximately £647.29, remains outstanding. However, before submitting the claim, clarification is needed as to which VAT can or cannot be reclaimed. Given the uncertainty, it would be prudent not to include the potential income in the projected outturn. It was AGREED that Pat Wells would arrange to meet with the outgoing Parish Clerk for the HMRC log on and ID details. 
(2) 
Payments: The Parish Council APPROVED the following payment of salaries/wages and expenses and invoices for goods received and services rendered.
	DATE
	TYPE
	DESCRIPTION
	
	
	£ 

	30 June 
	Debit
	  Unity Trust Bank Service Charge
	
	
	18.00

	26 July 
	DDR
	Information Commissioner Annual Fee
	
	
	35.00

	26 July 
	BACS
	Grasshopper Garden Services
	
	
	60.00

	DATE
	TYPE
	DESCRIPTION
	
	
	£ 

	28 July
	S/O
	Parish Clerk July Salary
	
	
	217.21

	28 July 
	S/O
	Amenity Cleaner July Salary
	
	
	226.72

	24 August
	BACS
	Barnes Cooper : Internal Audit 2022-23
	
	
	180.00

	24 August
	BACS
	Reimburse Parish Clerk Bouncy Castle Hire, Coronation
	
	
	185.00

	24 August
	BACS
	Amenity Cleaner Back Pay
	
	
	139.39

	28 August
	S/O
	Parish Clerk August Salary
	
	
	217.21

	28 August
	S/O
	Amenity Cleaner August Salary
	
	
	226.72

	
	
	TOTAL RETROSPECTIVE
	
	
	1505.25

	1 September
	BACS
	Grasshopper Garden Services 
	
	
	60.00

	28 September
	S/O
	Parish Clerk September Salary
	
	
	217.21

	28 September
	S/O
	Amenity Cleaner September Salary
	
	
	226.72

	28 September
	BACS
	School Hire
	
	
	20.00

	
	
	TOTAL IN ADVANCE
	
	
	463.93


(3) 
Bank Reconciliation 2023-24: It was NOTED that after five months, the Council’s bank balance on 29 August 2023 was £19,341.18. The balance includes the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) of £3605.10 from the sale of Eden House. The receipt is ring fenced to spend on community projects. 


                                                    £



Opening Balance          11,783.63



ADD: Receipts
             14,450 .00


                LESS: Expenditure
   6,892.45


Balance 29 Aug
 19,341.18 

(4)
Projected Outturn 2023-24: A second report showing expenditure to end of August compared to the agreed budget and projected to year end was received and it was NOTED that after funding the remaining budgeted expenditure, the Parish Council is on target to be under spent by £2,233.13. In addition, it is predicted that the Council will have approximately £11,400.76 in reserve at the year end. The Reserve is adjusted to £7,795.66 after deducting Eden House.




     


      £



Projected year End Reserve

11,400.76



Less: Eden House CIL
             
  3,605.10


Revised Projected Year End Reserve
  7,795.66
(5)
Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL)

At the July meeting it was agreed that the Parish Council await a mid-year review when a projected outturn would be available before considering how to spend CIL grant including on either the refurbishment or replacement of the notice boards and the replacement of the “Welcome to Mollington Village” signs. In the light of the projected outturn and an analysis of costings provided by Councillor Roger Jones, the Parish Council AGREED:
(i) To refurbish and renovate both Notice Boards.
(ii) That Councillor Dave Wells would contact the owner of Lilac Cottage for permission to prune the hedging and tidy the area around the Notice Board.  

(iii) That Ward Councillor Simon Eardley would contact CWAC to request costings to replace both welcome signs located at the Village Green and the Finger Post. The replacement of the Village Green sign will need to be done in conjunction with Lea-By-Backford. 
Councillor Dave Wells advised that Tracy Hall, CWAC Planning Obligations had confirmed the CIL grant must be spent within 5 years and that a form stating the value of the grant and what it had been spent on, must be completed, returned to CWAC and a copy posted on the Parish Council’s website. It was NOTED that Councillor Dave Wells had completed and returned the form. It will be posted on the website shortly.
23/084 
SALARY REVIEW


At the March meeting, the Parish Council agreed that the Amenity Cleaner would be awarded a pay rise from October 2022 in line with the real living wage rate. Whilst the award had been actioned, payment of some of the back pay remained outstanding. It was NOTED that Councillor Dave Wells had confirmed the current real living wage rate, salary payments and back pay paid to date. The review identified an amount of £139.39 was owed. Following e mail approval from Councillors, the back pay was duly paid on 23rd August 2023. 
23/085
GRASSHOPPER GARDEN SERVICES

The Parish Council agreed that Grasshopper Services were flexible and did a “good job”. Councillor Roger Jones had discussed the existing arrangement with John MacDonald who was open to his hours being increased. It was AGREED that:

(i) Areas around the village would be numbered (1-6) so that the Council could direct and prioritise work.
(ii) Work would be undertaken monthly April to September and then every other month November, January and March. 
(iii) Hours will be a maximum of 4 hours per month paid at a rate of £15 per hour. 

To help plan our work and to avoid duplication or work being missed, it was AGREED that Mrs Pat Wells would check the CWAC schedule for dates and frequencies.  

The Parish Council discussed the weeds growing in the verges and paths which is a particular concern and making the village look scruffy. It was AGREED that Councillor Roger Jones would ask John MacDonald if he would be prepared to do some spraying. It was NOTED that if John agrees, the Parish Council would need to check whether a licence is needed, provide appropriate PPE and undertake a Risk Assessment. 

The Parish Council also considered an Email from residents in Tarrant Court requesting that some of the gardener’s time is directed to maintaining the trees and the “green” at the entrance to the Court. It was AGREED that Ward Councillor Simon Eardley would contact CWAC to ask that they undertake the tree maintenance.  
23/086 
PLANNING

(1) To note any decisions taken since the last meeting: 
	Application No
	Proposal
	Location
	Result

	22/0862/FUL
	Erection of building to provide stables, horse box parking.
	Moat Cottage, Parkgate,

Mollington,

CH1 6NE
	Deadline:8 August 2023

REFUSED: 12 Sept 2023


(2) 
Applications (considered by Council but) Awaiting Decision: No decision had yet   been made on the following:


	Application No
	Proposal
	Location
	Result

	23/02210/FUL
	Erection of new Dormer (part retrospective)
	Ashdown, Well Lane, Mollington, CH16LD
	Deadline:8 August 2023

	23/02119/FUL
	Single storey front extension, rear single storey extension with balcony above, render application & alterations to doors & windows.
	Broxwood, Townfield Lane, Mollington, CH1 6LB
	Deadline: 15 August 2023


(3) New Applications since the last meeting for consideration: NONE

23/087
HIGHWAYS AND PROW 


Councillor Wells advised that meeting between himself, Ward Councillor Eardley, Kay Parry, CWAC and Tony Jones, CWAC, held on Friday 18th July had been disappointing. A new Highways contract has resulted in a reduction in service provision. For example, pavement defects must be 40mm deep to meet the criteria for intervention and gullies will only be emptied every two years. A CWAC Fault Reporting App allows Councillors and residents to upload photographs and report faults and this should be encouraged. On a positive note, the standard of repairs has improved. 

Many hedges and trees around the village are encroaching onto footpaths. Enforcement Notices are issued by CWAC but it is unclear what action is taken after the 3rd Notice. Do CWAC do the work and recharge the resident?  It was AGREED that a specific flyer be produced asking for residents’ support in this matter.

Ward Councillor Eardley advised that:

(i) He is now a rep on the Highways Board which is exploring innovative ways of working.
(ii) He had sent a 2011 Google map confirming the existence of a footpath adjacent to the entrance to Crabwall Hall on the A540. As a result, CWAC should clear and cut the area.     
(iii) The PROW team has been decimated leaving only three members. A recruitment process is underway.

(iv) The extension of the 30mph speed limit from Overwood Lane to beyond Warren Farm is to be confirmed and will hopefully be implemented this year.   
23/088 
SPEED GUN TRAINING

It was NOTED that Councillor Kate Brassington will arrange training sometime during October.
23/089
PLANTERS UPDATE


Councillor Roger Jones advised that Landstruction had not yet placed paving stones underneath the planters at Mollington Court and he is unclear if the autumn re-planting will be done. It was AGREED that Councillor Roger Jones would follow up. Having considered the costs of planters the Parish Council AGREED to purchase another five: two to be placed at the Village Green Notice Board; one on the hard standing at the site of the old telephone kiosk and two planters on the small green at the entrance to Tarrant Court. It was also AGREED that Councillors Dave Wells and Roger Jones would purchase the planters, soil and collection of plants and bulbs.  
23/090
HYNET


Councillor Mike Riley had attended the consultation meeting held on 11th September 2023 and advised that despite being the third consultation event, not many questions were answered. More technical information was given including construction time per section; time at specific locations and that a block station will be installed on Overwood Lane. At the moment, work is planned to start in the 3rd quarter of 2024. It is expected that Grove Road will be closed for two weeks during the school summer holidays with a diversion/detour via Station Road.

Ward Councillor Eardley advised that Backford and Lea-By-Backford PCs had written to him requesting that representations are made nationally. Ward Councillor Eardley had prepared a note for CWAC seeking reassurances around the process, the need for a significant improvement in communications and mitigating the impact on the village and residents. 


Councillors discussed issues in respect of the route to the pipeline from the A41, down Station Road and over the bridge/brook into the field and that the gateway may need to be widened. 

Councillor Jack Jones said that the Parish Council should enquire about funding for communities to compensate them for the disruption over the course of the installation. It was AGREED that when the project starts, contact should be made with Liverpool Bay Construction and WSP to ask what schemes might be available and how to access them.
23/091
SCHOOL FIELD 


It was NOTED that Councillor Kate Brassington has had two keys cut costing £20.00. The keys will be held by Councillor Dave Wells, Councillor Kate Brassington and Mollington Court resident Mrs Sonia Wallace.
23/092
WARD COUNCILLOR’S BRIEFING


School Transport: Unfortunately, there was nothing positive to report. The bus route to Bishops High School from Saughall along the Parkgate Road is a commercial one and costs £18 per week conditional on take up of 40 children. A proposal to detour down Overwood Lane and into Townfield Lane is under discussion.
23/093
URGENT BUSINESS



 Parish Clerk Resignation: It was NOTED that the Parish Clerk had tended her resignation on the 8th September 2023. Councillor Dave Wells will arrange a visit to collect all files (manual and electronic), other intellectual property and affect a handover. An advert for a replacement Clerk will be posted on all relevant websites (CHALC, CWAC, CE and Parish Council) and notice boards as soon as is possible. In the meantime, the Parish Council AGREED an arrangement with Mrs Pat Wells who will cover the vacancy until it is filled. 


Active Leisure: Councillor Dave Wells had been approached by a number of residents concerned about the closure of all roads in and out of Mollington during marathons, half marathons and the 10k and the disruption this causes. It was AGREED to invite a representative of Active Leisure to the next meeting.  

Five Villages Website: It was AGREED that Ward Councillor Simon Eardley would continue to cover the cost of the website pending a review in conjunction with the other Five Villages Councils. Ward Councillor Eardley will provide a Member’s Budget Application Form for the Parish Council to apply for funding.  


Future Meetings: It was AGREED that future meetings will be held on Thursdays. Suggested dates are: 23rd November; 25th January and 21st March 2024.


Parish Council Website: The Parish Council APPROVED expenditure for additional training and administration of the site.  
23/094
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


RECOMMENDED: That the next ordinary meeting will be held on 23rd November 2023 at 7.30pm in St Oswald’s Primary School.  
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